WOODROW WILSON

THE LIGHT WITHDRAWN

Extended Notes

Epilogue

PAGE

- 491 *a decade after*: In February 1924, *The Birth of a Nation* was still setting attendance records in Chicago. James Hart, ed., *The Man Who Invented Hollywood: The Autobiography of D.W. Griffith* (Louisville: Touchstone Publishing Co., 1972), 143.
- 491 *laid to rest*: "Wilson Buried in Cathedral Crypt with Simple Rites as Nation Mourns," *New York Times*, February 7, 1924.
- 491 signing ceremony ... buried there: "Kennedy Signs Bill to Establish Memorial to Woodrow Wilson," New York Times, October 5, 1961, 22; "Mrs. Woodrow Wilson, 89, Dies on the Birthday of Her Husband," New York Times, December 29, 1961, 1; "Rites for Mrs. Wilson," New York Times, January 2, 1962, 29.
- 491 *surgery*: "Mrs. Sayre Dies After Operation," *Boston Globe*, January 16, 1933, 4; "Mrs. Jessie Sayre, Wilson's Daughter, Dies in Bay State," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, January 16, 1933, 1.
- 491 never return": "Dishta of Pondicherry," Time, vol. 41, no. 6 (February 8, 1943), 50–52; "Wilson's Eldest Daughter Called by Death in India," Los Angeles Times, February 14, 1944, 15.
- 491 "mental cruelty": "Eleanor Wilson McAdoo Divorces Senator at Five-Minute Hearing on Incompatibility," New York Times, July 18, 1934, 1; "McAdoo Writ Made Final," Los Angeles Times, July 26, 1935, pt. 2, 2.
- 491 two books: Eleanor Wilson McAdoo and Margaret Y. Gaffey, The Woodrow Wilsons (New York: Macmillan Co., 1937); Eleanor Wilson McAdoo, ed., The Priceless Gift (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1962. In 1946 she also wrote a novel, Julia and the White House, the story of "a young girl growing up in the White House." The unpublished manuscript is part of the Wilson-McAdoo Collection, Bernath Mss 18, Department of Special Collections, Davidson Library, University of California, Santa Barbara.
- 491 died in 1967: "Eleanor McAdoo Dies," San Francisco Examiner, April 6, 1967, 3.
- 491 \$3 million: U.S. Senate, "Leases Upon Naval Oil Reserves," Hearings Before the Committee on Public Lands and Surveys, 67th Cong., 4th Sess., pt. 5 (February 1, 1924), 1939–40 (testimony of E. L. Doheny); ibid. (February 11, 1924), 2063, 2069 (testimony of William G. McAdoo). Doheny testified the nominal (1924) amount was \$250,000 (\$4.6 million in current dollars); McAdoo testified it was \$170,000 (\$3.1 million), of which \$100,000 (\$1.84 million) was paid to his three-man law firm and the remainder separately to him.
- 491 unsuccessful attempts ... heart attack: "William G. McAdoo Dies in the Capital of a Heart Attack," New York Times, February 2, 1941, 1.
- directly implicated: U.S. Senate, "Leases Upon Naval Oil Reserves," Hearings Before the Committee on Public Lands and Surveys, 67th Cong., 4th Sess., pt. 5 (February 1, 1924), 1918–60, at 1957 (testimony of E. L. Doheny); ibid. (February 12, 1924), 2123–44, at 2123, 2125–26 (testimony of Mr. Creel). The scandal became an issue in Creel's gubernatorial primary campaign in California, contributing to his loss to novelist Sinclair Lewis. "Teapot Dome Oil Scandal Injected into Rivals' Race," Oakland Tribune, July 25, 1934, 1; "Creel Charged by Wardell With Accepting \$5000 in Famed Teapot Dome Scandal," Santa Ana Register, July 25, 1934, 2; "George Creel and Teapot Dome," Newhall (CA) Signal, August 23, 1934, 5. Creel and McAdoo weren't the only top-ranking Wilson men to go to work for Doheny. During the last year of the Wilson administration, one month after Congress opened up certain government oil lands for leasing, Secretary of the Interior Franklin K. Lane resigned his position to work for Doheny at a salary of \$50,000 per year (more than three-quarters of a million dollars today). Thomas B. Silver, Coolidge and the Historians (Durham, NC: Carolina Academic Press, 1982), 150.

- 492 *mid-level bureaucrat*: "Creel Has Operation," *New York Times*, October 1, 1953, 31; "George Creel, 76, Is Dead on Coast," *New York Times*, October 3, 1953, 17.
- 492 benign dictatorship: EMH, Philip Dru, Administrator: A Story of Tomorrow, 1920–1935 (New York: B. W. Huebsch, 1912); EMH, "Does America Need a Dictator?," Liberty Magazine, vol. 10, no. 1 (January 7, 1933), 4–6; "Colonel House Dies Here at Age of 79," New York Times, March 29, 1938, 1.
- 492 ran unsuccessfully: "Malone Tops State," New York Times, July 30, 1920, 2; "Republican Lead Up State 500,000," New York Times, December 12, 1920, 43. Malone had left the Democratic Party at the height of the arrests and prison abuses in mid-November, at the time joining the Socialist Party. "Pen Points," Los Angeles Times, November 14, 1917, part 2, 4. His political split with Wilson deepened two years later when he testified before Congress in favor of amending the Versailles Peace Treaty. Treaty of Peace with Germany: Hearings before the Committee on Foreign Relations, United States Senate (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1919), Statement of Mr. Dudley Field Malone, August 23, 1919, 750–56.
- 492 divorced: "Dudley Field Malone Divorced in Paris; Decree Obtained by Wife Just Revealed," New York Times, December 2, 1921, 1; "Malone Weds, Sails for Europe Today," New York Times, December 10, 1921, 4.
- 492 "Monkey Trial": "Darrow and Malone to Defend Scopes," New York Times, May 18, 1925, 15; "Malone Says Bryan Led 'Sinister' Cause at Time of Death," New York Times, September 20, 1925, 1.
- 492 divorced in 1929: "Doris Stevens Gets Decree in Paris from Lawyer," New York Times, October 11, 1929, 19; "Dudley F. Malone to Wed in London," New York Times, January 29, 1930, 25.
- 492 infidelities on both sides ... physical abuse: Mary K. Trigg, Feminism as Life's Work: Four Modern American Women through Two World Wars (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2014), 124; Doris Stevens Diary, May 14, 1924, Papers of Doris Stevens, MC 546, box 6, folder 182, Schlesinger Library, Radcliffe Institute, Harvard University.
- 492 remarried: "D.C. Writer Wed to Doris Stevens," Washington Star, September 1, 1935, 1; Trigg, Feminism as Life's Work, 124–25, 133.
- 492 she published: Inter-American Commission of Women, Comparison of the Political and Civil Rights of Men and Women in the United States (Washington: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1936).
- 492 her death: "Doris Stevens Dead at 70," New York Times, March 25, 1963, 7. Despite the Times account, she was 74 at death. Records of the U.S. Social Security Administration, U.S. Department of State passport records, 1900 and 1910 census records, and her New York death certificate all verify that her date of birth was October 26, 1888. History Nebraska archivist Matt Piersol to author, May 21, 2024.
- 492 *Malone married*: "Dudley F. Malone Weds Third Time," *Minneapolis Morning Tribune*, January 30, 1930, 2; "Edna Louise Johnson Weds Dudley F. Malone," *Lincoln Evening State Journal*, January 30, 1930, 2.
- 492 in films: Malone's resemblance to Churchill inspired his casting as the British prime minister in the Warner Brothers film Mission to Moscow (1943). Produced with Roosevelt's blessing to prepare U.S. public opinion for a World War II alliance with the Soviet Union, the pro-Stalin propaganda film was the subject of hearings before the House Un-American Activities Committee. Ronald Radosh and Allis Radosh, "A Great Historic Mistake: The Making of Mission to Moscow," Film History, vol. 16, no. 4 (2004), 358–77. Malone again appeared as Churchill in a cameo role in MGM's star vehicle for Gene Kelly, An American in Paris (1951).
- 492 died in 1950: "Dudley Malone, Famed Lawyer, Is Dead in West," *Chicago Tribune*, October 6, 1950, pt. 1, 22; "Dudley F. Malone Dies in California," *New York Times*, October 6, 1950, 25.
- 492 retired ... illegitimate children: Helen Lefkowitz Horowitz, The Power and Passion of M. Carey Thomas (Champaign: University of Illinois Press, 1999), 444, 447, 450.
- 493 unsuccessfully lobbied: Ibid., 451.
- 493 days after speaking: "Miss M. C. Thomas of Bryn Mawr Dies," New York Times, December 3, 1935, 25.
- 493 day of her death: "Mrs. Ida Barnett, Colored Leader, Dies Suddenly," *Chicago Tribune*, March 25, 1931, 1; "Ida B. Wells-Barnett, Militant Leader, Dies," Seattle *Northwest Enterprise*, April 2, 1931, 1.
- 493 "one of the greatest": "Ida B. Wells-Barnett Dies," Oakland Tribune, April 5, 1931, 18.
- 493 her daughter completed: Alfreda M. Duster, introduction to Crusade for Justice: The Autobiography of Ida B. Wells, ed. Alfreda M. Duster (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1970), xiii–xxxii.

- 493 steady stream of scholarship: Anne M. Brubaker, "Who Counts? Urgent Lessons from Ida B. Wells's Radical Statistics," American Quarterly, vol. 74, no. 2 (June 2022), 265–288, at 266 and notes 4, 5.
- 493 posthumous Pulitzer: "Ida B. Wells Receives Pulitzer Prize Citation," Chicago Tribune, May 5, 2020, 5.
- 493 *cast the only vote*: The vote was 82–0 in the Senate and 388–1 in the House. 87 Cong. Rec. pt. 9, 77th Cong., 1st Sess. (December 8, 1941), 9506 (Senate vote on S.J. Res. 116); ibid., 9536–37 (House vote on S.J. Res. 116).
- 493 Eisenhower ... more "militaristic": Norma Smith, Jeannette Rankin: America's Conscience (Helena: Montana Historical Society Press, 2002), 213.
- 493 anti-Vietnam War protests: Ibid., 208-212.
- 493 *McCarthy ... McGovern*: Ibid., 213–214.
- 493 Chisholm: Ibid., 221.
- 493 died in May 1973: "Ex-Rep. Jeannette Rankin Dies; First Woman in Congress, 92," New York Times, May 20, 1973, 65; "Jeannette Rankin, 1st Woman in Congress, Dies at Age 92," "Miss Rankin Called Last of Progressives," both Great Falls Tribune, May 20, 1973, 1.
- 493 Catt served ... "another war": "Carrie C. Catt Dies of Heart Attack," New York Times, March 10, 1947, 21.
- 493 losing his wife: Julie Winch, "Geraldine Pindell Trotter," Trotter Institute Review, vol. 2, no. 1 (January 1988), 12.
- 493 financial ruin: Kerri K. Greenidge, Black Radical: The Life and Times of William Monroe Trotter (New York: Liveright, 2020), 347–50.
- 494 5:30 a.m.: "W.M. Trotter Falls Off Roof," Boston Globe, April 7, 1934, 2; "Boston Guardian Editor Succumbs," St. Louis Argus, April 13, 1934, 1; "William Munroe [sic] Trotter, Boston Editor, Instantly Killed In Fall Or Leap From Rooftop," New York Age, April 14, 1934, 1.
- 494 *His funeral*: "Over 3,000 Attend Monroe Trotter's Funeral in Boston," Baltimore *Afro-American*, April 21, 1934, 3; Greenidge, *Black Radical*, 352.
- 494 vigil at the White House: "Women's Equality Day Events Press for Passage of ERA," Washington Post, August 29, 1976, B2.
- 494 Paul herself: Paul's version of the amendment was originally introduced by two Kansas Republicans: Daniel Read Anthony, nephew of Susan B. Anthony, in the House, and Charles Curtis, later Hoover's vice president, in the Senate. Peter Geidel, "The National Woman's Party and the Origins of the Equal Rights Amendment, 1920–1923," The Historian, vol. 42, no. 4 (August 1980), 557–582, at 579–80.
- 494 exchanged telegrams: Alice Paul to Betty Ford, September 12, 1976, White House Social Office Names File, box 273, National Woman's Party folder, Gerald R. Ford Presidential Library (referencing Ford to Paul, September 11, 1976).
- 494 World Woman's Party: Martha F. Davis, "Not So Foreign After All: Alice Paul and International Women's Rights," New England Journal of International and Comparative Law, vol. 16, no. 1 (2010), 1–24, at 3 and n14.
- 494 *lobbied successfully*: Jo Freeman, "How Sex Got into Title VII: Persistent Opportunism as a Maker of Public Policy," *Minnesota Journal of Law and Inequality*, vol. 9, no. 2 (June 1991), 163–84, at 172–82 and notes 51, 75, 81, 96, 100–102.
- "one little stone": "Now 92, Alice Paul Led the U.S. Toward Equality," La Crosse Tribune, January 9, 1977, 7; "Alice Paul, A Leader for Suffrage and Women's Rights, Dies at 92," New York Times, July 10, 1977, 42; Jill Diane Zahniser and Amelia R. Fry, Alice Paul: Claiming Power (New York: Oxford University Press, 2014), 322.
- 494 feature film: Mark Wheeler, "Darryl F. Zanuck's Wilson," in Iwan W. Morgan, ed., Presidents in the Movies (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2011), 87.
- 494 ranking of U.S. presidents: "Historians Rate U.S. Presidents," Life, November 1, 1948, 65.
- 494 documentary film: "Documentary Film Spans Wilson's Life," New York Times, June 29, 1956, 16.
- 494 to the nave: "Rites for Wilson at His Final Tomb," New York Times, November 12, 1956, 29.
- 495 host of dignitaries: "Congress Gets Marble Busts of Feminists," Washington Herald, February 16, 1921, 1; "Women Delegates from 30 States," Washington Evening Star, February 15, 1921, 2; "Suff Party Opens Meet," Washington Times, February 16, 1921, 13.
- 495 opened to visitors: "A Vote Against Suffrage Statue," Washington Post, April 14, 1997 (n.p.; online).
- 495 act of Congress: H. Con. Res. 216 (September 27, 1996).

• NOTES TOPAGE 495 •

- 495 Helen Keller's ashes ... Norman Prince: A Guide Book: Washington National Cathedral (Washington, DC: National Cathedral Association, 1938), 27, 38–41, 124.
- 495 final Sunday sermon: Martin Luther King, Jr., "Remaining Awake Through a Great Revolution," Sermon at Washington National Cathedral, March 31, 1968, reprinted in 114 Cong. Rec. pt. 7, 90th Cong., 2nd Sess. (April 9, 1968), 9395–97, at 9397.